U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
THE DEPUTY SECRETARY

WASHINGTON, DC 20410-0050

November 24, 2003

MEMORANDUM FOR:
Principal Staff

FROM:
Alphonso Jackson

SUBJECT:
Fiscal Year 2004 Hiring and Staffing Guidance in Accordance


  with the HUD Corrective Action Plan

As the Department enters the new fiscal year, we need to work rapidly to fully implement the Corrective Action Plan (CAP) issued in July 2003. The CAP has three primary objectives: (1) to bring the Department into compliance with authorized full-time equivalent (FTE) ceilings; (2) to align FTEs with the current Resource Estimation and Allocation Process (REAP) analysis; and (3) to implement a long-term process that will establish meaningful workload estimates and long-term workforce plans in accordance with the goals and objectives set forth in the HUD Strategic Plan and the President's Management Agenda. For more information, please refer to my July 19, 2003, CAP memorandum.

This memorandum addresses the hiring and staffing procedures that will be in effect for Fiscal Year (FY) 2004. The attachment to this memorandum lists program office FY 2004 FTE ceilings and projected FY 2004 year-end FTE levels that have been developed by the Office of the Chief Financial Officer (OCFO). These projections also assume replacement of any new attrition on a one-for-one basis for under-ceiling program offices. The last column of the attachment shows the allowable hires, beyond attrition replacement, for under-ceiling program offices. Departmental FTE status and revised projections will be updated on a bi-weekly basis and distributed to program office Administrative Officers.

By the end of FY 2004, all HUD program areas must be at REAP-based ceiling levels and also aligned with recommended distributions by area within program offices. It is important to note that the second requirement indicates possible action needed from every HUD program office, regardless of overall FTE ceiling status. The FY 2004 staffing plans represent each program office's strategy of accomplishing both of these objectives and, as such, will govern all hiring and staffing activity.

Please be advised that the REAP refreshes currently underway may have minimal impact on FTE levels. Because the Department is committed to maintaining an overall FTE ceiling of 9,330 for both FY 2004 and FY 2005, any suggested adjustments resulting from the refreshes to individual program office REAP ceilings will be prorated against the overall ceiling of 9,330. The REAP refreshes may have a greater effect on distributions of FTE levels within program areas. Program offices should use their current REAP-based FTE ceilings and distributions until otherwise authorized by the OCFO.
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Program Hiring and Staffing Guidance for FY 2004

1.
 All requests for hiring actions will continue to follow the existing approval process.

2.
Filling vacant Field Office positions takes priority over filling Headquarters positions for all program offices.

3.
Under-ceiling program offices may hire to replace attrition occurring after October 1, 2003, on a one-for-one basis.

4.
Under-ceiling program offices are allocated an additional number of hiring slots above attrition replacement as indicated in the attachment. These hiring requests should be initiated immediately.

5. 
Over-ceiling program offices will need to gain a CAP exception, using the existing process, prior to initiating any hiring action.

6.
The Office of Human Resources will work with all program offices to develop strategies to bring individual offices into alignment with REAP-based FTE ceilings. The strategies must contain an accelerated schedule for accomplishment.


Your support of these guidelines will enable HUD to meet its commitments to Congress. Please contact Vickers B. Meadows, Assistant Secretary for Administration/Chief Information Officer, or De W. Ritchie, Deputy Chief Financial Officer, for additional guidance or to answer any questions.

Attachment

